
AGENDA  
GARDNER CITY COUNCIL 

City Hall -- 120 East Main Street -- Gardner, Kansas 
April 4, 2016 

7:00 p.m. 
 

 
 
 
In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, the City of Gardner will provide reasonable accommodations for 
all public meetings. Persons requiring accommodations in attending any of our public meetings should contact the City 
Clerk’s Office at 913-856-0945 a minimum of 48 hours prior to the meeting. 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

1. Consider holding a public hearing for the purpose of receiving comments to a request for a Waiver of 
the Distance Limitation to allow for the sale of cereal malt beverages within 200 feet of a school, church 
or library during the Festival on the Trails event to be held June 10 and 11, 2016. 
 

PRESENTATIONS  
 

1. Presentation of the Kansas Recreation and Park Association Special Event of the Year Award. 
2. Proclaim April 10 to April 16, 2016 as National Crime Victims’ Rights Week. 
3. Proclaim April 2016 as Autism Awareness Month. 
4. Proclaim April 10 to April 16, 2016 as The Week of the Young Child. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
  

Members of the public are welcome to use this time to make comments about City matters or items on the 
agenda that are not part of a public hearing. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 

1. Standing approval of the minutes as written for the Meeting on March 21, 2016. 
2. Standing approval of City expenditures on March 18, 2016 in the amount of $344,353.70; on March 18, 

2016 in the amount of $42,771.86; and on March 25, 2016 in the amount of $69,544.72. 
3. Authorize the City Administrator to purchase ten (10) Panasonic CF-54 laptop computers, extended 

warranties, upgrade to 64 bit Windows OS, and computer cradles from Turn-Key Mobile, Inc. for a total 
cost of $32,370.00. 
 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

OLD BUSINESS 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 

1. Consider a request for a Waiver of the Distance Limitation to allow for the sale of cereal malt 
beverages within 200 feet of a school, church, or library during the Festival on the Trails event to be 
held June 10 and 11, 2016. 

2. Consider approving a “General Retailer” Special Event Permit allowing Festival on the Trails 
Association to sell cereal malt beverages for consumption on the premises for their event to be held 
June 10 and 11, 2016. 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
COUNCIL UPDATE – Oral presentation unless otherwise noted. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 



 

COUNCIL ACTION FORM          PUBLIC HEARING ITEM NO. 1 
MEETING DATE: APRIL 4, 2016 
STAFF CONTACT: JEANNE KOONTZ, CITY CLERK  
 
 
Agenda Item:   Consider holding a public hearing for the purpose of receiving comments 

to a request for a Waiver of the Distance Limitation to allow for the sale of 
cereal malt beverages within 200 feet of a school, church or library during 
the Festival on the Trails event to be held June 10 and 11, 2016. 

 
Strategic Priority: Quality of Life 
 
Department:  Administration 
 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
 
The Festival on the Trails Association is requesting an area to sell cereal malt beverages 
(CMB) during their event to be held on June 10 and 11, 2016. A revision to the Gardner 
Municipal Code (5.20.040) on March 19, 2007 allows for the consumption on public property for 
the annual Festival on the Trails event with an off-premises CMB license being required. 
 
The location is to be on Shawnee Street, just east of Elm (see attached map). Only 3.2% beer 
will be served within the gates of the beer garden and all CMB will be required to be consumed 
in that area. Appropriate interior security will be stationed at both entrances. The hours of 
operation for the beer garden will be from 3:00 pm to 11:00 pm. 
 
Since the location of the proposed beer garden is within 200 feet of a school, church or library 
(Gardner Elementary School, the First Presbyterian Church of Gardner and the Johnson 
County Public Library), the Festival on the Trails Association must petition and be granted a 
Waiver of the Distance Limitation by the City Council. A public hearing is required before the 
Council can approve a Waiver of the Distance Limitation  
 
The waiver will be for June 10, 2016 and June 11, 2016 only with the following restrictions: 

• The location as shown on the map as provided. 
• Hours of operation for the beer garden: 3:00 pm to 11:00 pm 

 
 
 



COUNCIL ACTION FORM PRESENTATION ITEM NO. 1 
MEETING DATE: APRIL 4, 2016 
STAFF CONTACT:  CHRIS MORROW, MAYOR 
 
 
Agenda Item: Presentation of the Kansas Recreation and Park Association Special 

Event of the Year  Award 
   
Strategic Priority:   Quality of Life 
 
Department:  Administration  
 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
 
Gardner Parks and Recreation was recently awarded the 2015 Aquatics Special Event of the 
Year at the Kansas Recreation and Park Association State Conference.   
 
In celebration of the completed facility renovations, the Summer Splash event made its debut at 
the Gardner Aquatic Center on June 20, 2015.  Guests were immediately greeted with free gifts 
that included branded beach towels, beach balls and drawstring backpacks.  Highlights 
included live music by the one-man band, Bryan Alford, a performance by the National 
Champions Kansas City Seasprites Synchronized Swim Team and a special guest appearance 
by Laguna the Mermaid.  Guests also had the opportunity to enjoy an inflatable giant water 
slide and water obstacle course.  Many also enjoyed the opportunity to sink a lifeguard at the 
popular dunk tank.   
 
 



 

COUNCIL ACTION FORM PRESENTATION ITEM NO. 2 
MEETING DATE:  APRIL 4, 2016 
STAFF CONTACT: CHRIS MORROW, MAYOR 
 
 
Agenda Item: Join with the Mayor in proclaiming the week of April 10-16, 2016 as National 

Crime Victims’ Rights Week 
 
Strategic Priority: Quality of Life 
 
Department:  Administration 
 
 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
 
April 10-16, 2016 is National Crime Victims’ Rights Week, which promotes victims’ rights and 
honors crime victims and those who advocate on their behalf. 
 
 
 
 



PROCLAMATION 

  
WHEREAS, Amer icans are the victims of more than 20 million cr imes each year , and cr ime can touch the 
lives of anyone regardless of age, national origin, race, creed, religion, gender, sexual orientation, immigration, 
or economic status; 
 
WHEREAS, Too many communities feel disconnected from the justice and social response systems, and 
have lost trust in the ability of those systems to recognize them and respond to their needs;  
 
WHEREAS, Victims of repeat victimization who fail to receive suppor tive services are at greater  r isk for  
long-term consequences of crime;  
 
WHEREAS, Intervening ear ly with services that suppor t and empower  victims provides a pathway to 
recover from crime and abuse; 
 
WHEREAS, Honor ing the r ights of victims, including the r ight to be heard and to be treated with       
fairness, dignity, and respect, and working to meet their needs rebuilds their trust in the  criminal justice and 
social service systems;  
 
WHEREAS, Serving victims and rebuilding their  trust restores hope to victims and survivors, as well as 
their communities;  
 
WHEREAS, National Cr ime Victims’ Rights Week, April 10-16, 2016, is an opportune time to commit to       
ensuring that all victims of crime—even those who are challenging to reach or serve—are offered culturally and 
linguistically accessible and appropriate services in the aftermath of crime; and 
 
WHEREAS, The City of Gardner  is hereby dedicated to serving victims, building trust, and restor ing 
hope for justice and healing;  
 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that I, Chris Morrow, Mayor of the City of Gardner, Kansas, do 
hereby proclaim the week of April 10-16, 2016 as 

 
CRIME VICTIMS’ RIGHTS WEEK 

 
and reaffirm the City of Gardner’s commitment to creating a victim service and criminal justice response that 
assists all victims of crime during Crime Victims’ Rights Week and throughout the year; and to Express our  
sincere gratitude and appreciation for those community members, victim service providers, and criminal justice 
professional who are committed to improving our response to all victims of crime so that they may find relevant 
assistance, support, justice, and peace. 
 
In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the City of Gardner, Kansas to be     
affixed this 4th day of April 2016. 

 
  CITY OF GARDNER, KANSAS 

 
 

   
  Chris Morrow, Mayor 
 

(SEAL)  
  Attest: 
 
 

  
 Jeanne Koontz, City Clerk 



 

COUNCIL ACTION FORM PRESENTATION ITEM NO. 3 
MEETING DATE:  APRIL 4, 2016 
STAFF CONTACT: CHRIS MORROW, MAYOR 
 
 
Agenda Item: Join with the Mayor in proclaiming April 2016 as Autism Awareness Month 
 
Strategic Priority: Quality of Life 
 
Department:  Administration 
 
 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
 
Since the 1970s, April has been recognized as National Autism Awareness Month. Autism is the 
fastest growing developmental disability in our country. Current statistics show that 1 in 68 
children are being diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorder by age 8. Autism Awareness 
Month highlights the growing need for concern and awareness about autism. Jennifer Smith will 
accept the proclamation. 
 
 
 



PROCLAMATION 

  
WHEREAS, Autism is a complex developmental disability; signs typically appear during 
early childhood and affect an individual’s ability to communicate, process sensory input 
and interact with others; and 
 
WHEREAS, Autism is the third most common developmental disability, affecting 3.5 
million individuals nationwide; and 
 
WHEREAS, As more health professionals become proficient in diagnosing autism, 
more children are being diagnosed on the Autism spectrum, resulting in rates as high as 1 
in 68 children nationally; and 
 
WHEREAS, although a cure for  Autism has not been found, persons with Autism 
can be helped to reach their greatest potential. Accurate, early diagnosis, and the resulting 
appropriate education and intervention are vital to the future growth and development of 
the individual; and  
 
WHEREAS, Suppor t groups, such as the Autism Society—Heartland which is an    
affiliate of the Autism Society, have dedicated years of service in their ongoing efforts to 
advocate for the rights, humane treatment, and appropriate education of all persons with 
Autism; and 
 
WHEREAS, These groups remain committed to awareness and to educating        
families, professionals, and the general public to better understand this lifelong disability; 
and 
 
WHEREAS, Autism Society, now celebrating over  50 years of service to the autism 
community, is spearheading an awareness effort in order to educate parents, professionals, 
and the general public about creating a better world for autism. 
 

 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that I, Chris Morrow, Mayor of the City of 
Gardner, Kansas, do hereby proclaim the month of April 2016 as 

 
AUTISM AWARENESS MONTH 

 
In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the City of    
Gardner, Kansas to be affixed this 4th day of April 2016. 

  

 CITY OF GARDNER, KANSAS 
 

 ______________________________ 
 Chris Morrow, Mayor 
 
 

(SEAL) Attest: 
 

________________________________ 
Jeanne Koontz, City Clerk 



 

COUNCIL ACTION FORM  PRESENTATION ITEM NO. 4 
MEETING DATE: APRIL 4, 2016  
STAFF CONTACT:  CHRIS MORROW, MAYOR 
 

 
Agenda Item:  Proclaim April 10-16 as The Week of the Young Child  
   
Strategic Priority:  Quality of Life 
 
Department:   Administration  
 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
The Week of the Young Child™ (April 10-16) is an annual celebration sponsored by the 
National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC) celebrating early learning, 
young children, their teachers and families. In conjunction, The Family Conservancy developed 
an initiative called Talk, Read, Play. This program encourages parents to talk, read and play 
with their kids daily in efforts to help children with healthy development and provide them 
greater chances for success in school and in life.  
 



PROCLAMATION 

  
WHEREAS, the City of Gardner, Johnson County Government, The Family              
Conservancy, and United Community Services of Johnson County (UCS), in conjunction 
with the National Association for the Education of Young Children, are celebrating the 
Week of the Young ChildTM, April 10-16, 2016; and 
 
WHEREAS, in June 2015 dur ing a Human Service Summit sponsored by UCS of 
Johnson County, The Family Conservancy highlighted Talk, Read, Play, a program to   
encourage parents to talk with their kids, read with their kids and play with their kids, all 
efforts that have been shown to help children with healthy development and give them 
greater chances for success in school; and 

 
WHEREAS, these organizations are working to improve ear ly learning                  
opportunities, including early literacy programs, that can provide a foundation of learning 
for children in Gardner; and 

 
WHEREAS, teachers and others who make a difference in the lives of young        
children in Gardner deserve thanks and recognition; and 

 
WHEREAS, public policies that suppor t ear ly learning for  all young children are 
crucial to young children’s futures; and 

 
WHEREAS,  parents, families, teachers, and caregivers are encouraged to Talk, 
Read, and Play with their child every day to promote healthy development, literacy, 
school readiness, improved graduation rates, and success later in their community and life; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that I, Chris Morrow, Mayor of the City of 
Gardner, Kansas, do hereby proclaim April 10 through April 16, as the  

 

Week of the Young ChildTM  
 

in Gardner, Kansas, and encourage all citizens to work to make a good investment in early 
childhood in our city. 

 
In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the City of    
Gardner, Kansas to be affixed this 4th day of April 2016. 

  

 CITY OF GARDNER, KANSAS 
 

 ______________________________ 
 Chris Morrow, Mayor 
 
 

(SEAL) Attest: 
 

________________________________ 
Jeanne Koontz, City Clerk 



RECORD OF PROCEEDINGS 
OF THE GOVERNING BODY 

CITY OF GARDNER, KANSAS 
Page No. 2016-42 

March 21, 2016 
 
The City Council of the City of Gardner, Kansas met in regular session on Monday, March 21, 2016 at 7:00 
p.m. in the Council Chambers at Gardner City Hall, 120 East Main Street, Gardner, Kansas, with the 
Honorable Mayor Chris Morrow presiding. Present were Councilmembers Kristy Harrison, Rich Melton, Lee 
Moore, Steve Shute and Todd Winters. City staff present were City Administrator Cheryl Harrison-Lee; 
Chief of Police James Pruetting; Public Works Director Brian Faust; Parks & Recreation Director Jeff 
Stewart; Utilities Director Gonzalo Garcia; Business and Economic Development Director Larry Powell; City 
Attorney Ryan Denk; and City Clerk Jeanne Koontz. Others present included those listed on the attached 
sign-in sheet and others who did not sign in. 

  
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 

There being a quorum of Councilmembers present, the meeting was called to order by Mayor Morrow at 
7:00 p.m. 
 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

Mayor Morrow led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 
PRESENTATIONS   

1. Presentation by Johnson County Commissioner Toplikar. 
 

Johnson County Commissioner John Toplikar, representing District 6, provided an update from the Johnson 
County Commission. Commissioner Toplikar reviewed a summary of County projects (Exhibit A). He noted 
the County Courthouse/Coroner building will be put to vote in November. Funding options include 1/4 cent 
sales tax for 10 years, or 1/8 cent sales tax and mill levy for 10 years, or a straight mill levy for 20 years. 
He stated the condition of the building is adequate and has been kept in good condition. It would cost $13 
million to make the current building ADA compliant.  
 
Mayor Morrow thanked Commissioner Toplikar for attending.  Mayor Morrow recognized State 
Representative Bill Sutton who was in attendance and noted Rep. Sutton has been invited to provide a 
legislative update in the near future. 
 
 
2. Presentation of the 2015 City Accomplishments. 
 

Mayor Morrow stated the State of the City Address was held on March 2, 2016. A video was shown 
highlighting the City of Gardner’s 2015 City Accomplishments.  
 
 
3. Presentation of the 2016 Distinguished Budget Presentation Award. 
 

Mayor Morrow stated the Government Finance Officers Association of the United States and Canada 
(GFOA) has awarded the City of Gardner, Kansas with the Distinguished Budget Presentation Award for 
its 2016 budget. This is the second consecutive year that the City has received this distinguished award. 
Mayor Morrow recognized City Administrator Harrison-Lee, Finance Director Gourley, and budget staff for 
achieving the 2016 Distinguished Budget Presentation Award. 
 
City Administrator Harrison-Lee thanked Finance Director Gourley and the entire Finance Team for all of 
their work. 

https://youtu.be/BHNHV597emE
file://cogfile01/dept_data/Administration/Public/COUNCIL%20AGENDAS/City%20Council%20Meetings%202016/03-21-2016/PRESENTATIONS/Gardner%20SOC%202016%20v6_1080.mp4
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March 21, 2016 
 
4. Recognition of Police Officer Ryan Sumner, Lenexa Police Department, and the Trails West Ace 

Hardware for their contributions to the Gardner Police Department K9 Unit. 
 

Chief Pruetting stated Lenexa Police Officer Ryan Sumner, a Gardner resident, was a key contributor to 
the establishment of the City’s new Police K9 Unit. Officer Sumner offered his assistance early on in the 
process and participated in the selection process for the City’s K9 handler. He has since led the effort to 
train and certify the K9 team to prepare them for deployment.  Mr. Rex Cummings, owner of Trails West 
Ace Hardware, expressed his desire to provide support to the K9 program and donated a dog house, 
several other pieces of equipment and dog food for the life of the dog. K9 Zeus and Officer Anderson were 
present. 
 
 
5. Presentation to the Prothe Family for being recognized as Special Olympics Family of the Year 

for the Kansas City Metropolitan Region. 
 

Mayor Morrow recognized the Prothe Family for their contributions to the Special Olympics. 
 
Recreation Supervisor Adraina Holopirek stated the Prothe Family was recently awarded the Special 
Olympics Outstanding Family of the Year for the Kansas City Metropolitan Region. This award recognizes 
a family with a Special Olympics athlete, that has made unique and lasting contributions, not only to benefit 
their athlete, but also to every aspect of the Special Olympics Spirit. 

 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

There was no one present to address the Council. 
 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 
1. Standing approval of the minutes as written for the Meeting on March 7, 2016. 
2. Standing approval of City expenditures on March 4, 2016 in the amount of $153,440.67; and on March 

11, 2016 in the amount of $419,884.11. 
3. Authorize the City Administrator to execute construction contracts with Accu-Steel Inc. for the supply 

and installation of a fabric covered salt storage structure in the amount of $34,450.00 and O’Donnell-
Way Construction for the pavement of an asphalt base for the salt structure in the amount of 
$32,090.00, for a total cost of $66,540.00. 

4. Authorize the City Administrator to execute Quit Claim Deeds for the sale of the properties at Gardner 
Lake as listed. 

5. Authorize the purchase of a dump truck cab and chassis from Summit Truck Group / Diamond 
International in the amount of $69,659.00 and authorize the purchase and installation of dump bed and 
hydraulics, with snowplow and equipment set up, from American Equipment Company in the amount 
of $45,178.00. 
 

Councilmember Harrison moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. 
 
Councilmember Melton seconded the motion. 
 
      With all of the Councilmembers voting in favor of the  
      motion, the motion carried. 
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NEW BUSINESS 
 

1. Consider an ordinance adopting the Tobacco 21 Initiative – Increasing the age for sale of 
tobacco products from 18 to 21 and where applicable, raising the age to purchase tobacco 
products from 18 to 21. 

 

Mayor Morrow stated he went to a Council of Mayors meeting a few months ago and heard a brief 
presentation regarding this initiative. He stated the State of Hawaii has enacted it and the State of California 
is on the cusp of approving it. Several cities in the Kansas City Metro have approved it as well. He asked 
everyone to keep an open mind. 
 
Parks & Recreation Director Stewart noted Councilmember Winters asked that this item be brought to the 
Council for consideration. Mr. Stewart introduced Jessica Hembree of the Health Care Foundation of 
Greater Kansas City.  
 
PowerPoint Presentation – Jessica Hembree - Health Care Foundation of Greater Kansas City 
 

Ms. Jessica Hembree, Chair of the Healthy KC Tobacco Cessation and Prevention Action Team, introduced 
additional guests: Scott Hall, Greater Kansas City Chamber of Commerce; Dr. Roy Jensen, KU Cancer 
Center; Haley Akin, Garmin; Dr. Don Potts; and Maria Guilford, Johnson County Youth with Vision.  
 
Dr. Jensen, Director of KU Cancer Center, stated he is a Gardner resident and grew up in Gardner. Dr. 
Jensen stated he has been working hard to develop a comprehensive program to mitigate and help the 
impacts of cancer in the region. A little less than 1/3 of the deaths each year are due to tobacco. Nearly 
500,000 deaths each year are preventable and due to tobacco. Public enemy number 1 is the abuse of 
tobacco. Healthy KC's program for Tobacco 21 is an important part of doing what is right for our children. 
Humans do not reach a fully developed state until 25 years of age; maturity, judgment, and ability to assess 
risk lag until that age. A big part of this initiative is trying to make sure children have reached the level of 
maturity to make a decision on the use of tobacco products. He said we believe we could decrease the 
smoking level by 10% if we implement Tobacco 21 in the country. He noted 135 cities that have 
implemented this across the United States. It is a critical part of a public health initiative that really tries to 
make sure our citizens are as healthy as they can be.  
 
Mr. Scott Hall, Vice-President for strategic initiatives with the Kansas City Chamber of Commerce, said 
communities that grow most vibrant have the healthiest citizens; economic vitality and health are 
intertwined. He noted it is in the draft ordinance but they are not requesting the possession to raise to age 
21. He noted the initiative started in 2005 in Needham, MA which is very similar to Kansas City suburbs.  
 
Ms. Hembree stated 135 cities in 9 states have adopted Tobacco 21. This does not include the state of 
California which is waiting for signature. Seventy-five percent of adults support raising the tobacco age to 
21. Seventy-three percent of current and former smokers favor Tobacco 21 policies. Fifty-six percent of the 
population in the Kansas City Metro live in communities with Tobacco 21 policies.   
 
Ms. Haley Akin stated she is a Gardner resident and works at Garmin as a Health and Wellbeing Specialist. 
She spoke to the overall impact to health and wellbeing including to private employers. She said the 
healthier organization will win out in business; productivity and health and wellbeing are related. Tobacco 
21 policies are estimated to save local employers $940,000 in the next 10 years. Garmin supports Tobacco 
21 and she requested the council vote in favor of the law. 
 
Dr. Don Potts, associate professor at UMKC and Korean War veteran, stated he is impressed with how 
forward thinking Gardner is. He said it is costing you as a citizen $1.6 billion for the Department of Defense 
to take care of military people who smoke. The use of tobacco interferes with healing process and warriors 
who use tobacco take longer to heal.  He noted e-cigarettes are included in the recommendation because 
they are not harmless and are not a good way to quit smoking.  
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Ms. Maria Guilford, Johnson County Youth with Vision, stated she turned 18 in August and was surprised 
by the number of her peers who utilize tobacco products.  She requested the council to vote in favor of the 
law.  
 
Public Comment 
 

Ms. Lougene Marsh, Director of Johnson County Health and Environment, stated her colleagues have 
provided substantial, compelling information. She noted her department is currently doing a health needs 
assessment and cancer has trumped heart disease for the first time in Johnson County. This legislation 
can play a crucial role in deferring and preventing tobacco use in youth. The use of e-cigarettes by youth 
has more than doubled. It is easy for youth to obtain cigarettes and raising the age will have an impact in 
accessing tobacco products. More than half of the smokers in Johnson County try to quit annually.   
 
Mr. Payton Lott, 207 E. McCarty St., Edgerton, KS, stated he is 19 years old and works in the vape store 
in Gardner, KS. He stated that rights should be maintained for those who already have those rights and 
requested the council consider a grandfathering provision. 
 
Mr. Shawn Carlisle, 617 N. Winwood St., Gardner, KS, stated he sent email to Council this morning and 
still stands with personal rights. Congress enacted to raise the access to alcohol from 18 to 21 and noted 
we are not the federal government. He said until the federal government carries it statewide, it will not get 
any momentum. He said another alternative that would better create a healthy community is smoking bans 
in public parks and recreational facilities.   
 
Councilmember Moore asked how this got on the agenda for a proposed ordinance. At the February 15 
meeting, Council agreed it would be a presentation item. He asked how did it get to be a New Business 
Item. 
 
Mayor Morrow stated he brought this to Councilmember Winters’ attention and Councilmember Winters 
asked to consider it. It was then brought to staff for preparation.  
 
Councilmember Moore asked if that is allowed for in the Governing Body Rules of Procedure.   
 
Mayor Morrow said because it is instituted across the country, a sample ordinance was already prepared. 
He said what the Council has done so far is receive the presentation.  The Council could amend the 
ordinance, vote it down, or table it.  He said we have had a presentation on Tobacco 21 as previously 
suggested. It is up to the Council whether to take action on this ordinance tonight or not.  
 
City Administrator Harrison-Lee stated the Rules of Procedure allow for the Mayor to set the agenda. 
 
Councilmember Moore stated the Rules of Procedure state there has to be consensus to place an item on 
the agenda.   
 
City Attorney Denk stated the Mayor ultimately sets the agenda. He noted Councilmember Moore’s 
statement is regarding the process for councilmembers to submit items for future agendas.  
 
Mayor Morrow stated part of the information provided was a sample ordinance. He said what we do with 
that is a matter for the Council. 
 
Councilmember Moore stated tobacco use is public enemy #1; he said he is concerned with what is public 
enemy #2, #3, #4. He asked how far down the road are we going to go. He asked if it takes until 25 to make 
decisions, what other decisions are 18 year olds not going to be entitled to make. He asked what is it about 
tobacco that is so special that we are going to take that decision away from these individuals.  
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Dr. Jensen stated nicotine is the most powerfully addictive drug known to mankind; introducing nicotine 
alters brain development which makes it even more powerfully addictive. People who delay smoking until 
after 25 almost never become life-long smokers. 
 
Mr. Hall stated it comes down to one point: personal liberty. He shared a definition of liberty noting it is not 
the right for everyone to do exactly what they wish they could do. He said with this issue you think of the 
right to make personal choices. The right becomes vested at an appropriate age at which society 
determines when the person is able to make an informed decision. When the right to smoke was set at 18 
years of age, we did not know all we now know about nicotine use. He said the right age to make that 
choice is 21 not 18. 
 
Councilmember Moore stated smoking is a terrible blight on society but asked if it is up to the City Council 
to deny that liberty. He asked what will be the next thing you want us to curtail. 
 
Mayor Morrow asked Chief Pruetting to speak to enforcement. 
 
Chief Pruetting stated enforcement for tobacco business checks is handled by the State.  He said it is not 
something his staff actively looks for. They wrote one ticket for possession in 2015 and four in 2014.  
 
Councilmember Moore asked what would it take to enforce appropriately. 
 
Chief Pruetting stated he is not comfortable with enforcing it locally.  
 
Mayor Morrow stated he received an email that stated the Department of Revenue did random checks of 
Gardner businesses in 2011-2015 and no violations were found; Gardner businesses are not selling to 
minors. He said if the City receives complaints, the County and Department of Revenue will conduct an 
investigation. He said this will not be a big enforcement issue; local businesses are reliable.   
 
Councilmember Moore asked what happens if a 19-year-old is pulled over for speeding and the police 
officer sees a lit cigarette in the ash tray. He asked if it is probable cause for more enforcement.  
 
Chief Pruetting stated they could search the car, but this is not something they typically look for because 
there are not enough resources for it.  
 
Councilmember Melton asked where Tobacco 21 gets their funding. 
 
Ms. Hembree stated they are not affiliated with Tobacco 21.org; it is a national effort. She said they are part 
of the Healthy KC effort and it is a community coalition. The funding comes from the various organizations 
affiliated with Healthy KC. 
 
Councilmember Melton stated he thinks people have the right to smoke. 
 
Dr. Jensen stated tobacco use is not a right; it is a privilege. He said they are proposing to slightly alter that 
privilege. He noted smokers by no means pay the full weight of the total cost of their half. There is a $1.29 
tax/pack of cigarettes and it costs the state $14.12/pack.  
 
Dr. Potts stated the amount of nicotine in a cigarette is greater now by a factor of 40%. He said the FDA 
has the authority to limit the amount of nicotine but it does not look like they are going to do it in the near 
future. 
 
Councilmember Moore said if you are old enough to go to war then you are old enough to smoke.  
 
Councilmember Melton quoted Patrick Henry “Give me liberty or give me death” and said he chooses liberty.  
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Dr. Potts stated Tobacco 21 is funded by individual contributions from physicians and medical facilities. 
 
Councilmember Winters asked what efforts have been made at a state level for this enactment and why is 
it being done at a local level instead of the state level. 
 
Mr. Hall stated there have been informal conversations about taking this to the state level but nationally you 
see that it catches on more quickly at a local level and then grows. 
 
Councilmember Winters asked if they are going into high schools and making efforts to reduce tobacco 
use. 
 
Ms. Hembree stated they are in schools quite a bit but the best bang for the buck is around policy change; 
it blankets a community and resets the norms for a community. 
 
Councilmember Winters said you are suggesting not criminalizing the act of possession for those under 21. 
He asked how effective is that when they can go to Edgerton which is three miles down the road. 
 
Ms. Hembree stated overtime you will see more communities jump on board.  
 
Mayor Morrow stated in some of the information provided it says 24% of Kansas high school students are 
current tobacco users. He asked if those numbers are lower or higher in Johnson County. 
 
Mr. Hall stated 12% of high school students in Johnson County are smokers. 
 
Council President Shute stated most of us understand that education and prevention is the best means to 
stop smoking. He said he knows first-hand the terrible effects of smoking and sympathizes with the statistics 
we have been hearing tonight. He asked do the ends justify the means. He said he does not see where 
prohibition is going to further fix a problem which is already taking care of itself.  
 
Councilmember Harrison thanked them for coming and noted it is nice to hear from experts on topics. 
 
Councilmember Moore thanked them for coming and their careful study. He said this is a public health 
concern not a public safety concern and to compare alcohol to smoking is a misnomer. He said if the State 
of Kansas would like to take this up, that is great.   
 
Councilmember Winters stated when he was first approached with this information, he was not interested. 
But after further review, he thought there was merit to the information and brought it forward for discussion. 
He said he struggles with the personal liberty aspect and at the local level it is tough to say we should make 
this exception.  
 
Mayor Morrow stated the City established four strategic goals: Promote Economic Development, 
Infrastructure and Asset Management, Fiscal Stewardship and Improve Quality of Life. He said he thinks 
good health is a quality of life issue. He said people in workplaces are human assets and healthy humans 
are happy and productive humans. The cost that the rest of citizens have to bear due to the actions of 
smokers is staggering. 
 
Councilmember Moore moved to adopt an ordinance amending Chapter 9.05.030 “Amendments and 
Additions to the Uniform Public Offense Code” of the Gardner Municipal Code raising the purchase age of 
tobacco products from eighteen to twenty-one. 
 
Councilmember Melton seconded the motion. 
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       With all of the Councilmembers voting in against the  

motion, the ordinance failed. 
 

Harrison: No 
Melton:   No 
Moore:   No  
Shute:   No 
Winters:  No 

 
 

COUNCIL UPDATES 
 

Mr. Stewart provided an update on design plans for Senior Center. He said as a follow up to the golf course 
discussion, he would like to start drafting a scope to do a master plan of the property to include a discovery 
phase, site evaluation, cost estimates, operations, and a feasibility study. 
 
Councilmember Melton asked about the cost and whether it could be done internally. 
 
Mr. Stewarts stated he would seek consultants to help with the master plan. The scope could include 
deliverables at each phase. 
 
Councilmember Moore provided an update on the March 8 Streets, Sidewalks, and Stormwater Advisory 
Committee meeting.  
 
City Administrator Harrison-Lee provided an update regarding the Gardner Road and I-35 sub area plan. 
She stated she met with property owners to obtain an understanding of their concerns. She said the next 
step is a meeting with the Council and Planning Commission leadership. 
 
Councilmember Shute provided an update on the March 16 ADA Advisory Committee meeting 
 
Councilmember Melton provided an update on the March 15 Citizens Police Advisory Committee meeting. 
He stated he reached out to Pizza Hut and La Caretta regarding his suggestion at the last meeting and they 
are both interested. He asked about the status of the “buy local” policy since he still sees expenses from 
Shawnee Copy Center.   
 
City Administrator Harrison-Lee stated she will follow-up on this issue.   
 
Councilmember Winters stated he thinks the city entrance sign should be updated soon.  He suggested 
putting in a nice sign for $20,000 to $30,000. If Council decides to put in a larger monument sign later, they 
smaller one could be moved to another part of town.  
 
Mayor Morrow suggested it be considered as a 2017 budget initiative. 
 
Councilmember Shute suggested a mid-year reset. 
 
Councilmember Harrison stated the high school art students completed a sign design a couple of years 
ago. She suggested having the Chamber approach businesses to help fund some of the cost.  
 
City Administrator Harrison-Lee stated it will take time to coordinate resources. 
 
The Council discussed putting in a moveable sign in 2016 and a nice monument sign in 2017. 
 
Mayor Morrow stated he will begin discussions with the Chamber tomorrow and then reach out to civic 
organizations. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 

There being no further business to come before the Council, on a motion duly made by Councilmember 
Shute and seconded by Councilmember Melton the meeting adjourned at 9:42 p.m. 
 
       

Jeanne Koontz, City Clerk 
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COUNCIL ACTION FORM   CONSENT ITEM NO. 3 
MEETING DATE: APRIL 4, 2016 
STAFF CONTACT: CHIEF PRUETTING 
 LT. LEE KROUT 
 
 
Agenda Item: Consider authorizing the City Administrator to purchase ten (10) 

Panasonic CF-54 Laptop computers, 3 year extended warranties, and 
mounting docks from Turn-Key Mobile, Inc. 

   
Strategic Priority: Infrastructure and Asset Management 
 
Department:   Police Department  
 
 
 
Staff Recommendation: 
 
Authorize the City Administrator to purchase ten (10) Panasonic CF-54 Laptop Computers from 
Turn-Key Mobile, Inc. at a total cost not to exceed $26,720.00. 
 
Additional costs totaling $5,650.00 for three (3) year extended warranties and ten (10) docking 
stations for patrol cars. 
 
Total estimated cost for ten (10) complete systems for use as Mobile Data Terminals (MDT’s) in 
police patrol vehicles is $32,370.00. 
 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
 
The 2016 IT budget includes $34,000.00 for the purchase of 10 laptop computers for use as 
mobile data terminals (MDT’s).  The current MDT’s have been in service for five (5) to ten (10) 
years and are having problems running software required by Johnson County Sheriff’s 
Dispatch, who dispatches for Gardner Police.  The current MDT’s have outlived their average 
lifespan of three (3) to five (5) years.   
 
Base laptop cost  
with needed setup, to include 
touchscreen, backlit keyboard, internal GPS             $2,672.00 
 
Three (3) year extended warranty                                 $210.00 
 
Upgrade to 64bit windows OS          $50.00 
 
Gamber Johnson CF-54 cradle                                     $305.00 
 
Total Cost / Complete system                                    $3,237.00 
 



Total estimated cost for ten (10) systems                $32,370.00 
 
Financial Impact: 
 
As stated, the estimated total cost will be $32,370.00 which is under the 2016 IT budget. 
 
 
Attachments included: 

• Quote from Turn-Key Mobile, Inc. 
• Spec Sheet for Panasonic Toughbook MDT 

 
Suggested Motion: 
 
Authorize the City Administrator to purchase ten (10) Panasonic CF-54 laptop computers, 
extended warranties, upgrade to 64 bit Windows OS, and computer cradles from Turn-Key 
Mobile, Inc. for a total cost of $32,370.00. 
 









 

COUNCIL ACTION FORM             NEW BUSINESS ITEM NO. 1 
MEETING DATE: APRIL 4, 2016 
STAFF CONTACT: JEANNE KOONTZ, CITY CLERK  
 
 
Agenda Item:   Consider a request for a Waiver of the Distance Limitation to allow for the sale 

of cereal malt beverages within 200 feet of a school, church, or library during 
the Festival on the Trails event to be held June 10 and 11, 2016. 

 
Strategic Priority: Quality of Life 
 
Department:  Administration 
 
 
Staff Recommendation: 
Approve a request for a Waiver of the Distance Limitation to allow for the sale of retail cereal malt 
beverages within 200 feet of a school, church or library during the Festival on the Trails event to 
be held June 10 and 11, 2016. 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
 
The Festival on the Trails Association is requesting an area to sell cereal malt beverages (CMB) 
during their event to be held June 10 and 11, 2016. A revision to the Gardner Municipal Code 
(5.20.040) on March 19, 2007 allows for the consumption on public property for this event with an 
off-premises cereal malt beverage license being required. 
 
The location is to be on Shawnee Street, just east of Elm (see attached map). Only 3.2% beer 
will be served with the gates of the beer garden and all CMB will be required to be consumed in 
that area. Appropriate interior security will be stationed at both entrances. The hours of operation 
for the beer garden will be from 3:00 pm to 11:00 pm. 
 
Since the location of the proposed beer garden is within 200 feet of a school, church or library 
(Gardner Elementary School, the First Presbyterian Church of Gardner and the Johnson County 
Public Library), the Festival on the Trails Association must petition and be granted a Waiver of 
the Distance Limitation by the City Council.  
 
This waiver will be for June 10 and 11, 2016 only with the following restrictions: 

• The location as shown on the map as provided. 
• Hours of operation for the beer garden: 3:00 pm to 11:00 pm. 

 
Attachments:  

• Festival on the Trails Map 
 

Suggested Motion: 
Approve a request for a Waiver of the Distance Limitation to allow for the sale of retail cereal malt 
beverages within 200 feet of a school, church or library during the Festival on the Trails event to 
be held June 10 and 11, 2016. 





 

COUNCIL ACTION FORM             NEW BUSINESS ITEM NO. 2 
MEETING DATE: APRIL 4, 2016 
STAFF CONTACT: JEANNE KOONTZ, CITY CLERK  
 
 
Agenda Item:   Consider approving a “General Retailer” Special Event Permit allowing 

Festival on the Trails Association to sell cereal malt beverages for 
consumption on the premises for their event to be held June 10 and 11, 
2016. 

 
Strategic Priority: Quality of Life 
 
Department:  Administration 
 
 
Staff Recommendation: 
 
Approve a “General Retailer” Special Event Permit allowing Festival on the Trails Association to 
sell cereal malt beverages for consumption on the premises for their event to be held June 10 
and 11, 2016. 
 
Background/Description of Item: 
 
The Festival on the Trails Association has applied for a “General Retailer” Special Event Permit 
to sell cereal malt beverages (CMB) for consumption on the premises at the Festival on the Trails 
event to be held June 10 and 11, 2016. 
 
The location is to be on Shawnee Street, just east of Elm (see attached map). Only 3.2% beer 
will be served within the gates of the beer garden and all CMB will be required to be consumed 
in that area. Appropriate interior security will be stationed at both entrances. The hours of 
operation for the beer garden will be from 3:00 pm to 11:00 pm. 
 
The Gardner Police Department has reviewed the application and found nothing that would 
prohibit the issuance of the license. 
 
 
Suggested Motion: 
Approve a “General Retailer” Special Event Permit allowing the Festival on the Trails Association 
to sell cereal malt beverages for consumption on the premises for the Festival on the Trails event 
to be held on June 10 and 11, 2016.  


